LEA, GARSDON & CLEVERTON PARISHES                  ANNUAL PARISH MEETING    
                  DRAFT MINUTES.
                  The Minutes of the Annual Meeting of Lea, Garsdon & Cleverton Parishes held on Tuesday April 17 2007   in Lea Village Hall which commenced at 19:30 hours.

Present:   Cllr. A P Fuller; (In the Chair),

     Cllrs. J.  Crockett; J M Cull; N T Maidment; Mrs P J Mounsey; A. J. Whiteford and Mrs D Woods.
                 In attendance: Cllr. Mrs C Soden. Cllr T R Sturgis, PC 5185 E Hucklebridge.

                 Speakers: Mrs L Gaskin – Head of Crime Reduction and Community Protection.
                                  Mr D Weston – WCC Highways Improvement Team.
                                  Mr B Pell – Mouchel Parkman.  WCC’s Design and Planning Consultants.   
Eighty one Members of the public were present.  

 Apologies:  Cllr. Mrs M Shirnia;
Welcome:  The Chairman, Cllr Paul Fuller welcomed our visitors and the Members of the Public.
Unitary authority: Mrs Gaskin outlined the details of the bid which WCC had submitted to Central

Government with a view to the County and the 4 District Councils becoming a unitary authority. It was confirmed that the initial bid had been accepted and that now the consultation period would be from April till July.  If all was accepted the new authority would come in being in April 2009. This would improve and co-ordinate local services i.e. refuse collection and recycling. It would lead to greater Community involvement There be would 20 Area Boards based the existing Community Partnership Areas, things would not be dictated from the centre, just co-ordinated.  There would be more opportunities for Town and Parish Councils as many matters would be devolved down. Savings were envisaged to be £15m per annum after the costs of initial set up.  The status quo was not an option.  Currently there were 244 councillors, many dual hatted.  This proposal would result in 1 or 2 per ward thus fewer of them and consequently they would be closer to the people and dealing with all matters.  
Questions from the floor raised many points:  Would the level of Council Tax reduce. Probably be held with some savings being spread over improving services. A consultation was held over Malmesbury Hospital, it was by many considered a failure.  The central office location had yet to be agreed but would be as central as possible.  Swindon Borough was already a Unitary Authority and would not be part of the current proposal.  Would the Chief Executive’s salary be astronomical? It would be commensurate with the job.      The Chairman thanked Mrs Gaskin for her presentation.

Cowbridge:  The Chairman introduced Mr David Weston, Highways Improvement Team who firstly thanked the Council for the invitation and the opportunity to attend the meeting together with Mr Brendan Pell of Mouchel Parkman.  He advised that the existing structure erected in 1932, replacing an earlier bridge of 1883 vintage, was now sub standard and did not conform to the EU 44 tonne loading requirement.  It was one of the largest in the County.

Mr Pell outlined the key considerations, river flooding which would be reduced, that the bridge structure was not now fit for purpose and below current standards.  The project would be funded by Central Funds.  The river flow would be improved.  The water part of the construction had to take place from May until October due to fish spawning. Many adjacent trees had TPO’s on them. The WW II pill box would remain.  Many services ran through the bridge deck.  Also the B4042 was used a relief road when the M4 was closed.  Kingsway Bridge prevented oversize vehicles going south on the A429.

Off all the various options considered it had been agreed that the best solution was complete closure from June until December 2007.  All roads inside the boundary of the A429, B4040, B4696 and the open section of the B4042 would be subject to a 7.5 tonne weight (access only permitted) limit for HGV’s.  Signs would set up to direct HGV’s around the area, PSV’s were not subject the limit.  One or two extra School buses would run through Lea/Milbourne.      
Questions from the floor raised many points, safety of pedestrians, particularly school children, speeding and oversize traffic running through the village.  Damage to verges, narrow sections of the roads, volume of traffic.  The design of the proposed structure.  The possible closure of the C81 in the village by blocking off the junction at Lea Top.  Loss of business at the ROSE & CROWN – Signs would be provided indicating that access was possible.  Suggestion that a 20 mph restriction should be sought for the duration – unlikely that the Police would support. Did the Contract have an overrun penalty – No.   Ram and Tanners Bridges although narrow were both fit for purpose and were rated at 44 tonne.     The Chairman thanked Mr Weston and Mr Pell for their attendance and the information which they had imparted to the community.  The Chairman also requested that any Parishioners having further matters which they wished to raised did so through the Parish Clerk, either by telephone or e-mail.

The Meeting adjourned at 20:50 and resumed at 21:30 

Minutes:  The draft minutes of the Parish Meeting held on Tuesday April 26 2006 in Lea Village            Hall, having been circulated were taken as read and signed as a true and correct record. The Chairman signed the minutes.
Chairman’s report:  Cllr Fuller reported as follows:
The Bus Stop Project: Work is still in progress in the Parish to install raised kerbs to facilitate the use of Public Services Bus by those with pushchairs, impaired mobility and wheelchair users.  

Best Kept Village Competition: In 2006 we again entered the Best Kept Village Competition and were fortunate to win the District Round. Subsequently we won the County round.  We are now barred from entering the main competition for another two years but have taken the decision to enter the Winner of Winners Competition. Householders are requested to keep their frontages tidy, removing any litter and weeds that you find as this only serves to lose us points. Also please ensure that your hedges are trimmed and tidy.  The cash prize of £300:00 for this competition has been donated to the Village Hall Committee towards the cost of new tables. 

Jubilee Playing Field: The grass cutting and other required maintenance has continued during 2006. The RoSPA inspection took place in September; this did not reveal any major items needing attention.  The Jubilee Playing Field Fund Raising Committee continues to do much good work in raising funds for the ultimate refurbishment of the Tennis court and the addition of other items.   They contributed £2,000:00 towards the cost the “Little Hamlets” purchased with a further grant of £1,938:00 from the Area 1 Committee last autumn. The installation being carried out by several Parish Councillors has waited until now for ground to dry out however this will be  underway in a day or so and will bring added benefit for children from 6 months old up to 5 years.

Cowbridge closure: This topic has been well dealt with earlier this evening, whilst accepting the need for the work it is hoped that the disruption can be kept to minimum.

Unitary Authority:  Also this evening we have been brought up to date with the County’s bid to secure Unitary Authority status for the county.  

Highways: The Parish Steward scheme is working well; we have Adam Winslow in the Parish for 3 days per month.  Adam is doing much valuable work keeping grips and gullies tidy, filling potholes and generally keeping things tidy and up together. He also co-ordinates items which require the attention of other sections of the Wiltshire Highways Partnership.   During the coming year the road surface in Pembroke Green is schedule for Micro Asphalting, also the Footpaths in the Parish are to be surveyed and have necessary items of maintenance carried out. 

Fly tipping: This is an ever increasing problem with people dumping unwanted items on the roadside instead of taking it to the HRC at Stanton.  It cost the District extra to have NWDC come round and pick up the items.  The Black box recycling scheme is now in operation in most of the parish with Cleverton still waiting to join the scheme. 

Allotments/Parish Shed: All the Lea plots continue to be in active cultivation.  There was no increase in Rentals this year.   There is a parking problem on part of the allotment verge; this is in the course of being dealt with by your Parish Council.   The Parish Shed has had a facelift in the last few months and continues to be let, the rental having been increased in 2007 and has also been raised again for 2008.          

Dog Fouling of Pavements:  This is a matter about which the Parish Council continues to receive a considerable number of complaints.  Please clean up after your pets, if you allow your children to take your dog for a walk please ensure that they are also aware of the responsibility involved.    It is also very unpleasant for pavement users if you don’t clear up after your pets.  It is a finable offence. 

Precept & Accounts: The accounts of the Council have been given another clear certificate by both the Internal and External Auditors.  The precept for the year ended March 31 2007 was £5,998:00.  For the coming year 2007/08 the precept has had to be increased to £6,439:00. This is due in the main to the increased costs of ground maintenance.  We appreciate the support and assistance of the Internal Audit team.

Village Hall Title:  The Title to the Village Hall has now been acquired by the Parish Council as custodian trustee. The Hall continues to be run by the hardworking Village Hall Committee which is in urgent need of additional volunteers to join the Committee. Any volunteers to serve on this Committee will be very welcome and should endeavour to attend the AGM.  It is appropriate at this time to record sincere thanks to the family involved in this magnificent gesture to the village.

Neighbourhood Policing:  This new scheme is now fully operational in the Malmesbury Rural Area.  The Beat Manager is PC Emma Hucklebridge supported by PCSO Durry Maule. The new contact number for NON emergency matters is 0845 408 7000 ext 734817. You can read about the scheme in the 2007/08 booklet “Your Council Tax”.   

VDS & Malmesbury and Village Community Area Partnership. (M&VCAP). 

The VDS and the Parish Plan have been shelved due insufficient support to work on the projects.  M&VCAP continues meet regularly and has mainly over the past year focused its attention on the setting up the Transport Hub in an effort to improve transport links for   inhabitants of the area.  The scheme is run from the Malmesbury Town Hall.   

WEBSITE: The Parish Council has taken full advantage of the free web site maintained through Community First and funded by the County and District Councils. The site carries much Parish Council and Local Government information as well as links to many other useful sites.

NEW Parish Council:   May 3rd sees the resignation of all of the existing Parish Council, mostly all have sought re-election, there’s one retirement, Tony Whiteford after many years of constructive support, latterly as Footpath Officer is not seeking re election and we thank him for his contribution over many years.  We will have a new member for Garsdon ward and have one vacancy in the Lea ward.  This will be filled by co-option in due course.   I would take the opportunity to thank all the serving members for their contribution over the past four years,     

County Councillor C A Soden was invited by the Chairman to present her report a copy of which is attached to these minutes.  The topics covered commented on the £12m deficit arising from the PCT pulling out of joint contracts. The new Swindon & Wiltshire history centre was built on time and budget.  The County Record Office is relocating to Chippenham. The County’s budget for the year 2007/08 is £231.8m., which has increased by 4.8%, and is an increase of 86 pence per week for Band D properties. The Audit Commission had awarded the County top rating of 4 stars.  Police Force amalgamation has been put on the back burner for the time being, we now are charged with working on Shared Services within the Region. The roll out of Neighbourhood policing is proceeding and should be completed by July. Police Authority Budget for this year shows an increase of 4.9% at $98m.     
District Councillor T R Sturgis was then invited to present his report on District matters. He mentioned car parking charges, the Leisure Centre and the failure of North Wilts Leisure Ltd.(NWLL), and the fact that the District could not go on funding NWLL. Calne would be closed, Wootton Bassett was reprieved and Cricklade would be run by a Community Trust. The 3 remaining, Corsham, Chippenham and Malmesbury would be run by another contractor who had agreed to start earlier than planned and thus prevent total closure until April 2007.    
                 Landfill charges would be increased by £8:00 per tonne in 2008 and again by a further £8:00 per tonne in 2009.  He also noted the action of the District Council in bring forward the collection dates of Council Tax from the 15th of the month to the 1st of the month, thus netting them several thousands in greater interest receipts. Also that payment of Invoices was delayed as long as possible. The District Council is due to re-rated by the Audit Commission next year, currently they have a 1 star rating which in his view will be difficult to sustain.  
In the absence of any further matters for discussion the Chairman thanked Cllrs. Soden and Sturgis for their attendance and comments.  He also thanked those members of the public who had taken the trouble to attend.  He accordingly closed the meeting at 22:00 hours.

                Signed:………………………………………………………………                   Date:……………………………………………………

